MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 4 April 2016 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.02pm and 7.06pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
46/16
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Terry Williams.
47/16
Absent without apology: Cllr Rob Hall and Cllr John Williams.

48/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 15 (Action Tracking – Registration of Corner House land, Jameston). 
49/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 7 March 2016.  After due consideration, Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 7 March 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 1 abstention.   
50/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 7 March 2016. Clerk confirmed that no further communication had been received from a local resident about their Freedom of Information request concerning the bus shelter in Jameston and play equipment in Jameston play area (see 18/16). 
51/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence folder. Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Email from Mary Stern, Colorado, USA, about the amount of rubbish seen on Manorbier beach during their recent visit and burning of sea vegetation by young people. Clerk had copied the email to Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) and County Cllr Kidney.
· Letters from Pembrokeshire Federation of Young Farmers Clubs, Teenage Cancer Trust and Cruse Bereavement Care, thanking MCC for its recent charitable donations.

· Workshop events covering the PCNPA Local Development Plan mid-term review process.

· Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) notification of future road closures in Manorbier village from 18 April 2016 for up to two weeks and in Norchard Lane, Manorbier from 16 May 2016, for 5 nights.
· Details of the One Voice Wales Pembrokeshire Area Committee meeting on 19 April 2016. training available to councillors in March 2016. Cllr Hine attending and would report back at the May 2016 meeting of MCC.
· Email from One Voice Wales about the launch of the Public Health Outcomes Framework for Wales. Clerk had copied to Cllr Hine for information.
· Letter from Welsh Government about proposed changes to Planning Policy Wales Chapter 6: The Historic Environment. 
· Grow Wild letter enclosing wild seeds for planting. Members agreed that these be given to Manorbier School. County Cllr Kidney kindly agreed to pass the seeds on to the school.
All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 6.45pm) and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.
52/16
 To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

            notices;

a) NP/16/0143/TPO – Tree works at Fernley Lodge, Manorbier. SA70 7TH. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) Other planning notices were read out by Cllr Hughes and noted by Full Council. 



53/16
To consider and agree action in respect of Councillor Willcock’s paper, ‘The Planning Consultation Process’. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that they had all received a copy of the paper along with the agenda for this meeting. Cllr Willcocks introduced his paper and summarised its content. Cllr Willcocks said that he had written the paper in order to try to seek clarification and understanding about the planning consultation process between PCNPA and MCC (and other Community Councils) and to ensure that the views of MCC were valued. This followed a recent planning application and subsequent decision made by PCNPA before observations and questions raised by MCC were not answered. Members welcomed the paper and its recommendation that some MCC Members meet with PCNPA in order to better understand the planning consultation process and the action both parties should be taking when considering planning applications. Full Council agreed that the Clerk send a copy of the paper to PCNPA and to seek a meeting, unilaterally on this occasion, to discuss MCC’s concerns and its role in the PCNPA planning consultation process. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed this course of action in the first instance. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hine also agreed to raise the issue at the next meeting of One Voice Wales’ Area Committee.   
54/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 13 February 2016 to 11 March 2016. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £11,039.65 and that transactions totalling £475.33 had cleared the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £24,827.84 following an interest payment of £3.01. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
55/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Cllr Kidney said he would email PCC, to ask for a site meeting about the footpath in St James’s Place, Jameston and ask about one way operation.  
· News was awaited on the site visit undertaken by PCC to the encampment on the Ridgeway.

· The planning appeal for development at Baldwins Moor was not successful.
· Ownership of land at the entrance to Jameston Village Hall had been questioned by a neighbouring resident. Jameston Village Hall committee were meeting later that month and rights of access to the hall will be discussed. Cllr Hughes confirmed that a 35 year lease (£150 per year) for some of the car park land was in place between PCC and Jameston Community Association and this gave rights of access through the gate to the village hall.
· Road maintenance (filling of pot holes) had taken place in Manorbier Newton. Cllr Long complimented PCC on the work.
· There had been a lot of interest in 5 St James’s Place, Jameston.  

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful update.
56/16
To consider a charitable donation request from Macmillan Cancer Support. Cllr Marcia Kidney acknowledged the charity was very worthy but Members noted that the appeal was not for local nurses. Full Council had granted donations at its last meeting to local charities and agreed not to donate in this instance.    
57/16
To consider applications received for Co-Option as part of the Casual Vacancy process for 3 vacancies in Manorbier Ward. Clerk confirmed that MCC had received 2 applications for Co-Option before the deadline of 31 March 2016. Cllr Hughes read out the applications from the two applicants, Donna Chiffi and Chris Haynes. Both were residents of Jameston and had previous experience as Community Councillors. In answer to a query from Cllr Parker, Cllr Hughes confirmed that both vacancies were for Manorbier Ward. After a brief discussion, Cllr Long proposed that both applicants be approved for Co-Option on to MCC for Manorbier Ward. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk to respond accordingly to the applicants.   
58/16
To consider and agree to adopt a Revised Code of Conduct for MCC following the introduction of the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct)(Wales)(Amendment) Order 2016 signed on 27 January 2016. Clerk highlighted the main amendments made to the Model Code of Conduct for Members and Co-Opted Members with voting rights. Cllr Hine proposed that the Model Code of Conduct prescribed by the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct)(Wales) Order 2008 as amended by the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct)(Wales)(Amendment) Order 2008 (No 2016/84) effective from 1 April 2016 be adopted formally by Manorbier Community Council. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk provided copies of the amended Model Code of Conduct to Members.    
59/16
To receive an update on the Annual Audit for 2015/16. Clerk reported that he had still not yet received paperwork from the new external auditors, Grant Thornton. The Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC) had been sent a sample of the new forms by Grant Thornton and these had been copied to the Clerk. Clerk mentioned the role of the Internal Auditor and the proposal from Grant Thornton that local authorities now write to their Internal Auditors confirming terms of engagement. Cllr Hughes reminded members that Caroline Wheeler undertook MCC’s internal audit free of charge and did an excellent, independent internal audit. Clerk awaited the paperwork from Grant Thornton.  
60/16
To consider a petition for the provision of a dog exercise area in Jameston Play Area including access from Kiln House Lane to Hawthorn Crescent, Jameston, and agree appropriate action (if any). Cllr Hughes read out, in full, a letter from Val Bradley which enclosed a petition from 30 local residents (including some from further afield) asking for the provision of a dog exercise area in Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes confirmed previous correspondence with Mrs Bradley. Cllr Willcocks noted that the play equipment was spread out across the whole play area and considered that there was no safe place in a children’s play area to accommodate a dog exercise area. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that MCC had previously made a decision to ban dogs from Jameston Play Area and proposed that this decision should stand. Cllr Long agreed and seconded this proposal. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was asked to respond accordingly.
61/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matter;
· Jameston Play Area – Clerk confirmed that Tawny Wood had agreed to replace the supports to the Zip Wire after the school holidays and had apologised for the delay. Cllr Hine reported that the ground was very muddy around the rotoplay. Clerk said he had hoped to speak with Cllr John Williams, to seek his help on various issues at the play area, but as he had been absent from the last two Full Council meetings he had yet to speak with him. Clerk was asked to contact Cllr John Williams to seek his views on remedial work. County Cllr Kidney also agreed to speak with PCC to see if they could offer any advice on the replacement of the matting under the rotoplay. 
· Registration of Corner House land – Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.26pm) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in this item. Cllr Hine declared a Personal Interest. Clerk confirmed he had emailed Red Kite Law LLP for an update but had yet to receive a response. Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at this point (8.28pm).
· PCC Code of Conduct for Members’ Training – Clerk confirmed that the Monitoring Officer had offered 4 July 2016 at 6.00pm for training. Members were content. Clerk reported that Kilgetty-Begelly Community Council had thanked MCC for its offer to join their training session but would look to join more local Community Councils’ training. Members asked the Clerk to approach Lamphey CC. County Cllr Kidney said he would mention to St Florence CC.
· HM The Queen’s 90th Birthday Beacons – County Cllr Kidney said that there was little interest from other organisations. Clerk was asked to remove this item from Action Tracking.
62/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes reported that local residents had reported that Leylandii trees outside Tony Wales’s house were sticking out and higher sided vehicles were catching the branches. Buses were travelling in the middle of the road at this point to avoid the trees. County Cllr Kidney agreed to check with PCC about the matter.


Cllr Hughes asked about the play area in Manorbier. Clerk and Members confirmed that PCC had responsibility for this play area. Cllr Hughes said that a local resident had asked to plant a tree in the corner of this play area. County Cllr Kidney agreed to ask PCC to see if this was permissible. 


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 9 May 2016 at 7.00pm. This would be the Annual Meeting of MCC. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.33pm.
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